
 

 
 
Bill and Betty Schmidt Interview      
 
Interviewer:  Bill, what were some of the aspects that really motivated you as a 
Mason? Betty had mentioned that you had become very proficient with Masonic 
funerals which is very important. In what other areas where you're motivated? 
 
Bill:  Well, in my earlier years I was motivated by the fact that I wanted the rituals 
to count for something. So even when death comes, a Mason should be honored. 
I learned so much from the men in Masonry without them even knowing that they 
were teaching me. They taught me patience and understanding. Have patience 
with those people that are around you, who may do ignorant things, and excuse 
them because they didn't know better at the time. I found Masons were always 
there to help you. They never hedged on you. They were there to see that you 
got through everything successfully without any damage; and the damage is to 
your pride. 
 
Interviewer:  Betty, did you see a young man grow as a result of your family 
convincing him that masonry is the place to go. 
 
Betty:  Yes, I was so happy that Bill joined because its been his whole life. He 
was active in the DeMolay for several years and they came to our house and we 
enjoyed having them. 
  
Interviewer:  Do you have children and did any of them get involved with 
Masonry? 
 
Bill:  My youngest boy did. I think it was in Arkansas that he got his first degree. 
 
Betty:  No, I believe it was in Omaha 
 
Bill:  I went to the degree ceremony so that he had somebody there from the 
family. 
 



Betty:  And then he moved to Houston and joined the lodge there.  I don't know 
which one. 
 
Bill:  That was the youngest boy. I believe he is a sergeant of police now. 
 
Betty:  For 23 years now he has volunteered; he teaches police shooting and 
does maneuvers with them in the auxiliary police. 
 
Bill:  He goes to the FBI seminars and brings back all the knowledge to the 
regulars. He's been doing that now for years, for nothing. 
 
Interviewer: What does he do professionally? 
 
Bill: He works for an oil company, and he is a writer. He wrote several speeches 
for George Bush. 
 
Interviewer:  Given the many years you have been in Masonry, what are the 
differences between years when you were raised and what your son went 
through? 
 
Bill:  It's been so long ago now it is so foggy. They do not put enough emphasis 
on Masonry itself. 
 
Interviewer:  In reference to ritual. 
 
Bill:  Well yes, in ritual and attention. Men join Masonry for several reasons: they 
can be lonely; they are looking for a new adventure, and it is a new adventure,  a 
lifelong venture. You never know what will come. 
 
Interviewer:  Are you a Scottish Rite member? 
 
Bill:  Yes, a life member. 
 
Interview: Did you join any other chapter? 
 
Bill:  Shrine 
 
Interviewer:  Were you on a motorcycle as one of the entertaining clowns for the 
Shrine? 
 
Bill:  No, I wasn't, but at a younger age I had a motorcycle. It was an Indian 
motorcycle and I used to go very fast with it. On one street I went down, there 
was a crossing with a rise in it and I almost got thrown off three times. 
  



Interviewer:  Betty, did you ride on the back of it? 
 
Betty: Oh, no. 
 
Interviewer:  You mentioned that you are a member of the Saugatuck Lodge. 
 
Bill:  Yes, I was Past Master in 2001. 
 
Interviewer:  And I did notice that you mentioned earlier about being Worshipful 
Grandmaster, and I see you're wearing a pin today. 
 
Bill: Yes, I will wear it for life; I hope this suit holds up. 
 
Interviewer:  We had lots of fun yesterday. Not only did you receive a pin but 
there was a lot of camaraderie with old-time friends and a couple of new friends 
here to celebrate the experience. How did that make you feel? 
 
Bill:  Very comfortable and at ease. 
 
Betty:  It makes you feel so good that somebody cares about you 
 
Interviewer:  I saw that Betty looked up at you while you were receiving your pin.  
I saw her smile and I could've sworn I saw a little tear roll down her face as the 
Worshipful Grand Master was putting the pin on you. 
 
Bill: Yes, she has been my inspiration all these years. 
 
Interviewer: Obviously she had a lot to do with you being in Masonry. Where 
would you like to see Masonry go in the future? How do you think we can bring in 
the younger generation? 
 
Bill:  Its not only the younger generation. but the older generation falling off 
quietly,  falling off because they're not paid attention to. They are wandering on 
their own. They shouldn't be. The Masonic Lodge is their home. 
 
Betty:  The new members, that is, the younger members don't seem to have the 
respect that the ones did in our time. 
 
Interviewer:  Why do you think that is? 
 
Betty:  I think maybe we're getting too careless in our dress and I really don't 
think we should. In Bill's lodge, the men always wore dark suits. We're letting go 
of tradition. 
 



Bill: And I think tradition is important. 
 
Interviewer:  It seems to be the flavor of the fraternity. 
 
Bill:  Yes. 
 
Interviewer: So do you think that if we bring tradition back it will attract many 
younger members? 
 
Betty:  Yes, because they clearly don't have the respect that we do. 
 
Interviewer: Are you still active with your lodge, Bill? 
 
Bill: It is difficult as my legs are giving out on me. I can't drive so it's hard. 
 
Interviewer:   I saw yesterday that there were many people around. It sounded 
like you are making every Lodge meeting and you never miss one, and it seems 
like everyone sees you the way they saw you years ago. Actually the Masons 
obviously thrive and live on brotherly love and being able to share, being able to 
help. What were some of the impacting projects that you've been involved with 
throughout the years, throughout your time with Masons that you saw made a 
difference in the community? 
 
Bill:  It is hard for me to answer that particular question because I've been away 
from home on my job, traveling across the country and Canada. 
 
Betty:  Bill's Lodge gave a scholarship every year and our granddaughter 
received one. She's very smart and is an engineer. 
 
Interviewer: So, she followed in her grandfather's steps. That was one of the 
areas you felt had great impact. 
 
Betty:  It certainly helped her. 
 
Bill:  But money is not the only thing in the world to cherish.  I cherish the work 
itself, not money, although we need it to survive. 
 
Interviewer:  Well Bill and Betty, its amazing that you have been married for 75 
years. When you look at those statistics, you have beaten all the odds. 
 
Betty: I guess we have. 
 
Interviewer:  Obviously there is something there that is very special.  Tell us what 
it is at that worked for you. 
 



Bill:  Well it I wonder about those gray hairs on her head and say but I better 
keep my mouth shut. 
 
Interviewer:  Betty what made it special for you? 
 
Betty:  I don't know, we're so used to each other. I was 19 and Bill was 22 when 
we got married so we been together a long time. 
 
Interviewer:  it sounds like you became life partners and became one. 
 
Betty:  He became more like me, or I became more like him. 
 
Interviewer:  Can you talk about your end-of-life plans.  I think Joe told me that 
you're making some decisions about that. 
 
Betty:  We're trying to decide whether we want to go Hospice.  Two years ago I 
was told I had kidney failure but my kidneys have started to work several times 
so I've been lingering on a long time.  I don't know whether Bill's will do the same. 
But when they told me at the hospital that they were ready to accept me in 
Hospice,  I said I was just inquiring, I wasn't ready to go, and it's a good thing I 
wasn't because I'm still and I want to be sure we're ready before we go. 
 
Interviewer:  You mentioned that your decision to go would be a joint one. 
 
Betty: Yes, and I would like Bill and I to go at the same time, or near the same 
time. 
 
Interviewer:  I hope that it's nowhere in the near future because it looks like you 
still enjoy each other and have a passion for life. What is the secret ingredient to 
your long life together? 
 
Betty:  I think its really because we are happy and we look forward to things, little 
things, because there is nothing big in our lives now. We still manage to have a 
good outlook and I love my Bose radio and I play CDs all the time and do some 
exercises and I think that all helps you mentally. 
 
Interviewer:   I can imagine you two at one time dancing. 
 
Betty:  We did all kinds of square dancing, rhumba we had a good time, we 
traveled a lot and we did a lot of square dancing. We taught it when I worked with 
the Girl Scouts. I had a couple of charities I worked with. With a big house I 
entertained at luncheons to help out Cottey College, with P.E.O.  The Tri-T had a 
summer camp for native girls and we raise money for them. I had as many as 35 
to lunch. 



 
Bill:  Yes, she took on a project the Cub Scouts and it wasn't three weeks later 
that she came to me and said ' Bill, you've got to help me with these.  I don't 
know what to do with them.' And so I took him over and had them build things. At 
that time I told him they were going to be building birdhouses for their mothers 
and they had better make good ones. 
 
Interviewer:  Betty, you're the one that got Bill involved in the philanthropic 
program, like it or not. Are there any other charities that you remember that you 
really enjoyed being part of? 
 
Betty: No, I think the Eastern Star, Tri -T, and P.E.O. P.E.O. maintains a college 
for girls in Missouri called Cottey College and each chapter helps to raise money 
for them. I think it's a midwest thing.  
 
Interviewer:  You had mentioned that you have a passion for each other. You 
have a son who is a Mason, who obviously followed in your footsteps, and a 
granddaughter, who is an engineer, who followed in your footsteps. Can you see 
any other children or grandchildren possibly getting into Masonry? 
 
Betty: I don't think so. Our son Jack is almost too old. He is not a joiner; he had 
enough of that in his fraternity in college. All of our children are college graduates 
and so are all of our grandchildren; two have their  masters and one on her 
doctorate, so we have a very intelligent family. 
 
Interviewer:  Obviously your outlook on life. 
 
Betty: It was very important to us that they all be educated well. 
 
Interviewer: As life moves on, in 10 or 20 years from now what will they say about 
Bill and Betty Schmidt? 
 
Bill:  They would've forgotten us. 
 
Betty:  Oh, no they wouldn't. I donʼt think that our family would. 
 
Bill:  No, I don't think our family would. 
 
Betty: I still keep in touch with my close friends and I miss them all. 
 
Interviewer:  How would they reflect upon their times with you? 
 
Betty:  it was lots of fun we had a good group back in Homewood. It was hard to 
leave and start anew. It is hard to start all over again. 



 
Bill: For 20 years we had 10 friends, 5 men and 5 women, all married, all 
compatible. 
 
Betty: We all went to school together, grammar school, and we met once a month 
in had dinners and played cards. Over the years, but they're all dead, theyʼve  all 
passed away except one, Bud Hatter, he is still here. He came to our country 
through Ellis Island. Heʼd get so disturbed that the people who come here don't 
learn English. 
 
Betty: He came from Austria and he and Bill met when they were about eight. 
 
Interviewer: And English was not his first language obviously. 
 
Bill: No, German. 
 
Interviewer: Do you see him anymore? 
 
Betty:  Oh yes, but we canʼt go back and forth anymore; he has to have 
assistance, too. His wife died a few years ago.  I met her when I was 12. And 
weʼre the survivors. 
 
Interviewer:  Thatʼs what a great life and a good support system will do. Its what     
we want to learn; how to survive and enjoy life the way you two up have. 
 
Betty:  We try not to think about the bad things.  Some friends wonder what life 
will be like in the next world, but I don't even think about it. 
 
Bill: Weʼll probably meet up with a lot of masons. 
 
Interviewer:  Do you have anything you wanted to say before we close the 
interview, or were we able to cover everything that you wanted to say? 
 
Betty:  I think so.  I'll think of it after lunch, that never fails. 
 
Interviewer:  We could take a brief intermission and then come back. 
 
Betty:  In the 60s we decided that before we were too old weʼd do all the traveling 
we wanted to do, so every year we went somewhere. Hawaii was the first place 
we went. Then we spent three weeks in Europe on an American Express tour. 
They only took 20 people and it was marvelous. We took our younger son who 
was still at home. He loved to travel so we took him with us and we went with 
another couple and we had a wonderful time in Europe.  Then we bought a place 
in Florida that we rented in the wintertime. The whole group decided we would go 



to South America so we went to Columbia . When we went into town it was scary.  
 
Bill:  Well, we shouldn't go there now because their things are happening and it is 
in turmoil. 
 
Betty:  We went to old Mexico and it was scary there, too.  We went to visit our 
friends in Brownsville and we saw a hand drawn bridge and they pulled the ropes 
to pull the bridge across and it isnʼt very far, but that's a big crossing for people 
coming and going at and very dangerous now. Thereʼs been a lot of shootings 
there 
 
Interviewer:  Youʼve seen a lot of history happen over the 75 years youʼve been 
married. 
Betty:  Yes, Lindbergh's flight , Gene Tunney and Jack Dempsey fight. 
 
Bill:  Can I tell you a little story by Jack Dempsey? Well, Gene Tunney beat Jack 
Dempsey in a boxing match. Gene Tunney was a wealthy man; Jack Dempsey 
was scratching the bottom of the barrel.  So after the fight, Dempsey asked 
Tunney if he would manage his money.  Tunney asks, what happens to it all? 
Women, answered Dempsey.  He spent it all on women. So Tunney did 
managed Dempseyʼs money after that. They were very close friends because 
both were Masons. Admiral Byrd was a Mason and when he went to Antarctica 
there were 60 men in his crew, and they were all Masons. He never had a 
deserter. 
 
Interviewer:  I heard about his time in the Antarctic, they almost didn't make it 
back. 
 
Bill:  They had very great hardships. 
 
Betty:  He came to my high school and gave a talk. 
 
Bill:  There is so much in life that we have forgotten. 
 
Interviewer:   History is important. It's what Masons are built upon. Itʼs being able 
to learn from our history, which is why we're doing this project. It's called Oral 
History Project. 
 
Betty: Oh, well Iʼll bet you can learn a lot. 
 
Interviewer:  Bill, you have been a three-time Past Master in two jurisdictions,  
what type of advice do you give the younger Masons today? 
 
Bill:  Have patience and understanding your surrounding areas. Don't try to 



achieve more than you can handle. Don't be embarrassed because youʼve got to 
say ʻno, sorry I don't think I can handle that right now.ʼ  But, if you want to do if, 
work for it.  Educate your mind, tune your mind to it, then you can do it. I know 
when I took on Masonry here in Illinois, we were lucky to get it four people to 
attend the Lodge; all officers.  Most of them would give up because theyʼd say, 
oh, thatʼs impossible. Thereʼs nothing impossible, if you make your mind up to it, 
You can achieve it.  I rebuilt that Lodge because they wanted it. Ted Kendal 
wanted to pull the plug. I said no no no.   
 
Something happened in Masonry that I canʼt quite understand yet. I got a call 
here on a night we had a meeting from Ted Kimball. “Bill, I fell down and I canʼt 
get up.” I had myself all duked up to go to the Lodge. I said Iʼll be right over.  And 
so I couldnʼt get to Lodge; I had to help a brother. So, the meantime, my Senior 
Warden was not alert enough and he didn't take over command because I wasn't 
there and as the Senior Warden he was in next in command. If not him, then the 
Junior Warden. Hilt Brown got up and said, “Iʼm going to be Worshipful Master,” 
and he started the meeting. From the grand Lodge there were several delegates 
there. So I come back to Lodge. First thing they do is get a hold of me and say, 
“You cannot do that.” And I said, what did I do? Your senior warden should take 
over, not some outsider even though he is a Past Master, it doesnʼt any 
difference.  So I said, thank you for telling me. I never did find out why Hilt Brown  
took over because he had the initiative. My Senior Warden was so weak in his 
thoughts that he was pushed to one side where he shouldn't have been; and he 
accepted that. I never said anything about it. I just took my beating, my criticism, 
and said, thank you very much, Iʼll know better the next time. Patience and 
understanding. So thatʼs one of the surprises I had. That was my first year of 
Masonry. 
  
Betty: Werenʼt you disciplined in some way? Didnʼt you have to go to some 
meeting or something? 
 
Bill: No, I was disciplined by them lecturing me and accepted it because of the 
fact that I knew I'd done wrong because I did not train my Senior Warden 
properly.  That's the last time that it happened; it never happened again.  I 
remember going over to Ted's house and looked in the window and couldnʼt see 
him. “Iʼm over here Bill, Iʼm over here. Come to  the side door.” So I went to the 
side door. He was a hefty man and I couldnʼt lift him into the wheelchair, though I 
strained myself as best I could. I called Danny Bear, and there was another 
gentleman, and I donʼt remember who he was, to come over. I need your help, 
brother, I said. So they grabbed a hold of him, Danny Bear is a great big husky 
man,  and they lifted him up and put him in the wheelchair. Then he said he 
wanted to go to Lodge. OK, I said, weʼll take you. So we took him to Lodge and 
that was the end of the deal. 
 



Interviewer: It sounds like there is a strong Masonic brotherhood here, and if 
anyone is in need he will be taken care of. 
 
Bill:  We tried to, but sometimes the person that's in need is beyond your help. 
 
Interviewer:  You mentioned that in the last few years its been difficult for you to 
get to Lodge because of the stairs and all, so how do you stay in touch with your 
brothers? What are some of the things they do to stay in touch with you? 
 
 
Bill: Well, I invite them over. My door are always open to any Mason. 
 
 
Betty : Our life is very limited. 
 
Interviewer: After your years of helping others, have they had the opportunity to  
come over and give you hand when you need it? 
 
Betty: We very seldom ask, but we love having company. 
 
Bill:  Claireʼs son has a lawnmower and it takes  him only five minutes, no more 
than 10,  to do the whole lawn. 
 
Interviewer: Yes, itʼs probably ¾ of an acre back there. 
 
Bill: He does it all. 
 
Interviewer: Well, Betty and Bill.  I'm honored to have the opportunity to be on this 
side of the table and get to know both of you. It betters my life up to know that 
there are teachers like yourselves, mentors, parents, brother and sister, to all of 
us. and I really appreciate that. 
 
Betty: Well, we appreciate being asked. 
 
Bill: Yes, we have. 
 
Interviewer:  Well, thank you very much that. 
 
End of Interview 
 


